To: 
Cape Elizabeth Town Council 

From:   Michael K. McGovern

Re: 
Bond Issue Update 
Date:
December 31, 2008

During the budget process in May 2007, the Town Council authorized a bond issue for $2.4 million. A subsequent vote increased the amount of the bond by $150,000 in order to match privately donated funds for the Hannaford Field bleachers. The funds were borrowed in May 2008. 52% of the bond proceeds have now been expended. 

The attached spreadsheet shows the amounts expended for each defined project covered by the bond. I am recommending a few changes to the specific elements of the bond that are all within the original outlines of the bond.

The most significant change is to adjust to the aftermath of the lack of support for additional funding for the town center intersection. It had been proposed to channel some of the town center sidewalk and drainage monies in the bond to cover the estimated cost of the intersection work. While this issue was tabled until May 2009, the motion did ask me to consider and present alternatives to the town council.  As we need to begin to plan now for 2009 construction season projects, a decision should be made early in 2009 on the intended uses of the bond issue funds. 
Town Center Area 

My recommendation is to set aside $40,000 for the local match required for the Town Center intersection project for the work undertaken to date. $940,000 was originally budgeted for town center sidewalk and drainage work. $36,833 has been expended for design and engineering which is 98% complete. I recommend we move forward with the portion of the project from the high school entrance to Fowler Road.  
I also recommend that we pave the school parking lots to the left of the main entrance of the high school and the parking lot at the rear of Cape Elizabeth High School. These projects were deferred when the high school renovation project was completed a few years ago. 
Finally, I recommend that we pave the Route 77 strip from Fowler Road/Old Ocean House Road to Old Ocean house Road or thereabout depending on when the money runs out.  This road is beginning to deteriorate and if we do not address it now, we will be facing a much bigger project in a few years. It is also one of the entries to the town center. 
Spurwink Church
The original budget for the long deferred work to stabilize the foundation and to do other work at the town owned Spurwink Church was $300,000. The engineer and architect met with us in mid December and indicated the project estimate is $425,000 for the scope of work recommended by the Spurwink Church study committee two years ago. I am hopeful that the work will come in closer to the original budget, but it is prudent when dealing with any old building and especially an historic building to ensure sufficient funds are available to complete the project appropriately and in a manner that will enable us to be closed for only one year.  

I recommend that the bond issue proceeds be authorized to be spent in the categories presented in the attached spreadsheet dated December 31, 2008. 

